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113 Have Your Say!  

Councillor Smith (in respect of his Directorship of North Essex Garden 

Communities Ltd) declared a non-pecuniary interest in this item pursuant to the 

provisions of Meetings General Procedure Rule 7(5).  

 

Will Quince MP addressed the Committee pursuant to the provisions of Meetings 

General Procedure Rule 5(3). He explained his disappointment in the content of the draft 

Local Plan and the intention for it to be submitted to the Planning Inspectorate in this 

form. He questioned why there would be no opportunity to review its content in the light 

of the consideration of reports on employment and transport presented to the meeting. 

He was concerned about the contents of the reports given there was no mention of rail 

capacity, the likelihood of future residents wishing to commute to London for work and 

the current congestion on the rail lines. He considered these matters needed to have 

been considered prior to the decisions which were taken by the Committee at its meeting 

in June 2017. 

 

The Chairman confirmed that partner organisations like the National Health Service and 

British Rail were part of the Local Plan consultation process in their own right and any 

concerns identified by those stakeholders would be expected to be raised within the 

consultation process. He also referred to existing plans for a new railway station at 

Marks Tey for the future. 

 

Philip Jellard addressed the Committee pursuant to the provisions of Meetings General 

Procedure Rule 5(3). He explained his concerns about transport problems and lack of 

adequate financial contingencies associated with the West Tey Garden Community 

development. He considered there was a high risk of overspend on the project as the 

existing level of contingency was approximately 50% too low. He had requested further 

information on this to be made available publicly but had received no response to this 

request. He was of the view that the importance of ensuring the financial basis of the 



 

proposals were sound was being overlooked and accordingly considered that the 

consultation could not be valid if relevant information was not being made publicly 

available. He sought an assurance that a full report on contingencies and details of a risk 

analysis would be sent to the Campaign Against Urban Sprawl in Essex (CAUSE). 

 

The Chairman confirmed that he worked in the field of project management and fully 

understood the importance of appropriate and realistic financial management and project 

planning. He invited CAUSE to contact him direct in future if they considered they were 

not receiving appropriate responses to their inquiries. 

 

Jeremy Hagon addressed the Committee pursuant to the provisions of Meetings General 

Procedure Rule 5(3). He had three particular concerns in relation to the consultation 

process which he had previously raised with the Chairman and with Councillor T. Young. 

These were in relation to the online questionnaire on the Council’s website and the 

advice that had been given in response to people who wished to provide responses by 

email. He had been informed by the Chairman that the online response form was a 

requirement of the Planning Inspectorate whilst the Planning Inspectorate had indicated 

to him that the form was advisory only. He had also been informed by Councillor T. 

Young that the same consultation methods were being used by Colchester, Braintree 

and Tendring but he was aware that Colchester was the only one of the three Authorities 

which was refusing to accept responses submitted by email. He also reported that the 

online registration process for completion of the response form required the submission 

or personal details from a non-secured part of the Council’s website. 

 

The Chairman read from an extract of a letter he had received from Braintree District 

Council which confirmed that those people emailing consultation submissions had been 

advised to use the specified online form, as was the case in Colchester. He confirmed 

that the processes used by all three Councils for the consultation had been the same 

and that the specified form had been available to download for completion and emailing 

for those unwilling or unable to complete the form directly online. He also confirmed that 

he had an IT employment background as was familiar with the technical methods to 

securely transfer data to websites. He had tested the Council’s website himself in 

relation to the submission of personal data for the online registration for the consultation 

and was able to confirm that it did use the version of HTTP. 

 

Sir Bob Russell addressed the Committee pursuant to the provisions of Meetings 

General Procedure Rule 5(3). He explained that this was the seventh time he had visited 

the Committee and that he had attended various other meetings and workshops in 

relation to the emerging Local Plan. He considered that he had been wasting his time in 

corresponding about the prevention of development on land east of Salary Brook as he 

considered little attention was being placed on these views. He had also corresponded 

about Middlewick Ranges but was unaware as to whether his views would be taken into 

account or not. He felt that everyone should have an opportunity to state their view but 

he had no confidence in the process. 



 

 

The Chairman confirmed that he was concerned about the Salary Brook and East 

Colchester issue and had taken it upon himself to contact David Lock Associates to state 

his view on the matter. In terms of the consultation process, he confirmed that any 

written representations would be forwarded to the Planning Inspectorate but it would be 

for the individual Inspector to determine whether such submissions would be taken into 

account or not. 

 

Councillor Scordis attended and, with the consent of the Chairman, addressed the 

Committee. He referred to the Council’s transport policy, particularly in relation to the 

Hythe area of the town. He was of the view that more rail services should be provided to 

the Hythe station but was aware that alternative means of transport also needed to be 

investigated. Safe alternative routes needed to be provided with priority given to bus 

lanes and cycle routes. The government had recently announced the phasing out of 

petrol cars which would compel car manufacturers and transport planners to consider 

viable alternatives. He remained concerned about the Middlewick Ranges site which had 

been included in the draft plan as a late addition and, as such, the detailed investigations 

of the site’s viability were still awaited. He sought assurances that local residents groups 

would be actively involved in the consultation work and outcomes for the site and for the 

residents’ views to be listened to. In relation to the consultation process, he was aware 

that the use of technical planning terminology had alienated certain members of the 

public and considered as much assistance as possible needed to be provided to help 

people take part in the process. 

 

The Chairman confirmed that there were issues in relation to the inclusion of the 

Middlewick Ranges site in the draft Plan but he was conscious that its removal from the 

process ran the risk of an appeal by the Ministry of Defence and the potential for the 

Council to lose the responsibility for an appropriate and realistic allocation for the site. 

He agreed with the need to involve residents in the further work on Middlewick Ranges 

and invited Councillor Scordis to make arrangements within the ward to ensure the 

residents groups were appropriately represented. 

 

Councillor Smith attended and, with the consent of the Chairman, addressed the 

Committee. He thanked the Committee members, officers of the planning team and 

members of the public for the work put into the compilation of the Draft Local Plan up to 

this stage. An announcement had recently been made signalling an increase in the 

national housing target to 250,000 and he was aware that in areas where Council’s had 

failed to deliver a sound Local Plan, the Government had forced one upon them. He was 

pleased that the Committee members had decided that it was in the best interests of the 

Borough as a whole for the Council to decide where its houses, jobs, roads and leisure 

facilities should be allocated. He urged the Committee members to continue with this 

task in order to ensure that the responsibility was not given to developers to decide 

which would not deliver the necessary infrastructure requirements such as roads, 

schools and hospitals. 



 

 

Councillor Harris attended and, with the consent of the Chairman, addressed the 

Committee. He referred to the Council’s transport policies and the importance of 

improving being made in the future. He spoke in favour of new developments including 

more than one access route in order to provide alternative means of travel for the future. 

 

Councillor Moore attended and, with the consent of the Chairman, addressed the 

Committee. She referred to the traffic problems on Mersea Island and made reference to 

recent episodes of gridlock over the Bank Holiday weekend. She considered that the 

Island was becoming over-capacity so far as tourism was concerned, prompting her to 

seek a revision to the current caravan park policy which had been approved on the basis 

of a presumption towards extensions to caravan parks. She was of the view that this 

needed to be reconsidered with a view to further extensions being an exception, rather 

than the rule. She was aware of the presumption in the National Planning Policy 

Framework for development to be permitted but considered this was applicable in 

relation to housing and businesses but not tourism. 

 

The Chairman acknowledged Councillor Moore’s concerns and supported her request in 

terms of asking the Place Strategy Manager to report back to the Committee with further 

details on the caravan park policy. 

 

Councillor Buston attended and, with the consent of the Chairman, addressed the 

Committee. He referred to the minutes of the meeting held on 12 June 2017 and the 

inclusion of his comments at the meeting regarding the need for a Southern Relief Road 

as well as a comment attributed to the Place Strategy Manager that a Southern Relief 

Road was being planned. Whilst he welcomed this development he was not aware that 

this project had yet progressed to a planning stage and sought further clarification as to 

why the Local Plan itself was silent on the matter. He, nevertheless, remained of the 

view that it would be a mistake for a Southern Relief Road not to be provided in the 

future plans for the town and that the existing Plan would be unsustainable without the 

vision to look into the opportunity. 

 

Karen Syrett, Place Strategy Manager, referred back to her own notes of the meeting in 

June 2017 and explained that she had no record of commenting that a Southern Relief 

Road for Colchester was being planned and she suggested that, later in the meeting 

when they confirmed the minutes of the meeting on 12 June 2017, the Committee 

members could consider deleting this reference to ensure their accuracy. 

 

Councillor Chillingworth attended and, with the consent of the Chairman, addressed the 

Committee. He indicated that he was representing the views of the residents of Rural 

North ward about the new garden community in West Tey and in particular the question 

of when the new transport infrastructure would be in place. He referred to the transport 

paper summary of the position after the realignment of the A120 and the widening of the 

A12. He regretted that the transport report had not been prepared for consideration 



 

before the end of the consultation period, given the current number of approximately 

20,000 vehicles a day in Marks Tey. He considered that the proposals for the West Tey 

Garden Community lacked a sound economic base and, as such, was of the view that 

the East Colchester proposals should be concentrated on first prior to the inclusion of 

West Tey. He further referred to the Middlewick Ranges allocation in the draft Local Plan 

as well as Colchester’s long standing track record of successfully delivering its housing 

targets and speculated whether it would be possible to deliver the Council’s long term 

housing supply without the need to include proposals for West Tey and, if this were 

possible, whether an Inspector would go so far as to consider the draft Local Plan to be 

unsound as a result. 

 

The Chairman was of the view that people wanted to move to Colchester and it was 

difficult to restrict a market force outcome. He was aware that for the Mersea Homes’ 

Chesterwell development, 71% of houses had been sold to people already living in 

Colchester and 80% of houses had been sold to people under the age of 50. 

 

The Place Strategy Manager confirmed that, over the last 40 years the Council had 

delivered on its housing targets but the benefit of this was not that the Council could opt 

to not deliver on target but that it wasn’t being required to provide for the under supply in 

previous years. 

 

Councillor T. Young, in his capacity as Portfolio Holder for Business and Culture (and 

Deputy Leader of the Council), attended and, with the consent of the Chairman, 

addressed the Committee. He explained that the Middlewick Ranges site would not have 

included in the draft Local Plan if the Ministry of Defence had not decided to sell the site. 

He was concerned at suggestions that the Ranges site could accommodate a large 

number of housing units, given the need for detailed investigations of the site to be 

concluded before any accurate estimates could be formulated. He considered the 

planning officers had been highly professional and competent in the advice they had 

consistently provided to the Local Plan Committee. He welcomed the paper on 

employment, agreeing that the anticipated upward trend in homeworking was a valid 

one, whilst acknowledging there would continue to be a proportion of workers 

commuting for employment. He considered the report to be very comprehensive in terms 

of the number of issues considered as well as identifying where jobs were likely to be 

located and how much land would be allocated. He considered the number of knowledge 

based jobs to be an exciting prospect. He was saddened to hear concerns about 

increased tourism to parts of the Borough as he was pleased to hear about visitors to the 

borough and the associated financial boost to the local economy. He supported the 

information given by the Chairman about the joint approach to the consultation 

undertaken by Colchester, Braintree and Tendring and confirmed he had also been 

advised that the processes adopted were the same and was aware that it would be for 

the Planning Inspector to determine whether emailed submissions would be included in 

the consideration of the draft Local Plan. In terms of the transport paper, he considered 

that the need for a modal shift in transport choices was already a reality due to recent 



 

Government announcements. He accepted the need for reduced use of cars but was of 

the view that tangible alternatives were required such as improved bus services and 

rapid transport routes. He confirmed that Colchester had received a far greater number 

of responses to the consultation than Braintree and Tendring and considered that the 

Council as a whole and the Local Plan Committee members had an important 

responsibility to get the decision making right. He was aware that places like Chelmsford 

had under provided in relation to its housing targets in previous years whilst Colchester 

had a track record of meeting its targets which meant that Colchester would be in a 

position to shape the housing developments for the future. 

 

Ian Vipond, Strategic Director Policy and Place, confirmed that an announcement on 

revised national housing targets was expected in the Autumn. It was anticipated that the 

increase would be to 250,000 houses which would have to be delivered at the local level 

which therefore meant that numbers locally would be expected to increase accordingly. 

The Middlewick Ranges site had a large allocation and the site had been late in coming 

forward. He acknowledged the benefits of involving residents in the future planning of 

the site and suggested that arrangements be made for a planning brief to be prepared to 

enable this approach to be formalised. 

 

RESOLVED that the Place Strategy Manager be requested to give consideration to a 

revision to the caravan park policy and to arrange for the preparation of a planning brief 

for the Middlewick Ranges site, both issues to be subject of further reports to the 

Committee in due course. 

 

114 Minutes of 12 June 2017  

John Crookenden addressed the Committee pursuant to the provisions of Meetings 

General Procedure Rule 5(3) in opposition to that part of the Plan relating to the 

Tendring / Colchester Borders Garden Community. He considered the previous meeting 

of the Committee had been well chaired and it had left people with the impression that 

the decision to approve the draft Local Plan for submission to the planning inspectorate 

subject to any revisions considered necessary in the light of the Committee’s 

consideration of the reports on employment and transport at this meeting. He was now 

aware that this was not the case and further revisions to the Plan would not be possible. 

His colleague Rosie Pearson had chosen not to attend this meeting as she was of the 

view that the meeting would now be pointless. He considered the reports did not address 

any of the legitimate concerns expressed by speakers at previous meetings, instead 

they were merely a regurgitation of the evidence base already presented. He remained 

of the view that there were serious questions within the draft Local Plan which had not 

been answered and, as such, it would be wrong for the Plan to be submitted in its 

current form. He was of the view that the Objectively Assessed Housing Need total had 

been erroneously inflated and the £1.8b investment in the garden community projects 

was subject to serious risk. He was concerned about the adequacy of infrastructure 

plans, particularly in relation to primary medical care given there had been no 



 

information from the health providers on plans for improvements or expansion in the 

future. He was of the view that the Plan was unsound and unsustainable and the 

proposals for West Tey should be removed. 

 

The Chairman explained that the Committee was following the process laid down in 

guidance in relation to the content and consideration of the draft Local Plan. As such it 

was not open to the Committee to remove individual sites from the Plan at this stage. He 

referred to concerns expressed recently by the Chief Executive of the merging Ipswich 

and Colchester Hospitals and was aware of various submissions made by healthcare 

providers as part of the consultation exercise. These submissions referred in part to the 

changing way health services were likely to be delivered in the future. He confirmed that 

it would be for the Planning Inspectorate to determine whether the draft Local Plan was 

sound or not. There were examples of Local Authorities having their Local Plans thrown 

out at the Inspection stage, indeed this had been the case on three occasions in relation 

to Maldon District Council. He also had experience of representing a ward within the 

borough which had been subject to considerable new development over recent years. 

He was aware that senior officers of the council had met with representatives from 

CAUSE but, if there remained any matters which had been overlooked previously in this 

meeting or in previous correspondence, he offered to assist Mr Crookendon in obtaining 

a full response. 

 

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 12 June 2017 be confirmed as a 

correct record, subject to the deletion of the words: ‘She confirmed that a Southern 

Relief Road was being planned’ in minute no 112, page 11. 

 

115 Local Plan Employment Position Paper  

Nick Chilvers addressed the Committee pursuant to the provisions of Meetings General 

Procedure Rule 5(3). He was concerned about the anticipated location of jobs for people 

who would be living in the new developments planned for Middlewick Ranges and 

Mersea Island and he was concerned that the number and density of houses identified 

for these sites in the Plan were likely to increase. He explained that the better paid jobs 

in the town tended to be located to the north of the town centre, away from these 

particular locations. He understood that a number of London based Housing 

Associations were buying housing stock in Colchester in order to house tenants, he was 

concerned about the lack of employment opportunities, particularly those which were 

local and better paid and was fearful of higher rates of unemployment, social problems 

and potential increased crime. 

 

The Chairman confirmed that the formulation of a planning brief for Middlewick Ranges 

would assist in establishing the requirements to be delivered from the site. This would 

also define the numbers and densities which would deliver the best outcome for the site. 

He understood enquiries had been made of Housing Associations in London and refuted 

the assertion that housing in Colchester was being acquired to house tenants from 



 

London. 

 

William Sunnocks addressed the Committee pursuant to the provisions of Meetings 

General Procedure Rule 5(3). He referred to the garden community proposals and 

stated that it was vital for sufficient job opportunities to be developed. He understood 

there was a stated target of one job per dwelling. He didn’t consider there to be a sound 

foundation to the report as it was based on aspirational scenario 3. His view was that the 

conclusion within that scenario was over ambitious and highly unlikely and he felt very 

strongly that the report needed to be based on scenario 2. He considered that the 

infrastructure proposals were out of balance and asked the Committee members to 

consider commissioning a review of the proposals. 

 

Karen Syrett, Place Strategy Manager, responded to the points made. She explained 

that the information in the report had been available before the last meeting of the 

Committee, some having been presented to the Committee previously, and the 

information had already been taken into account when formulating the contents of the 

draft Local Plan. She further explained that the purpose of the report was to consolidate 

the various pieces of evidence already published. The condensing of the evidence was 

intended to allow the Committee members to look into the information in more detail. 

 

The Committee considered a report by the Assistant Director Policy and Corporate 

giving details of the key issues for employment land delivery associated with the Local 

Plan, as requested by members of the Committee at the last meeting. Reference was 

also made to the Addendum Sheet which gave details of amended wording to paragraph 

4.18 of the report. 

 

Laura Chase, Planning Policy Manager, presented the report and, together with Ian 

Vipond, Strategic Director, Paul Wilkinson, Transportation Manager and Jim Leask, 

Enterprise Officer, responded to members questions. It was explained that the overall 

process of developing Local Plan employment policy and allocations was guided by the 

methodology laid out by the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) and Planning 

Practice Guidance (PPG).  The Local Plan would need to demonstrate, through the 

examination process, that the authority has ‘set out a clear economic vision and strategy 

for their area’ which was accompanied by criteria or strategic sites ‘for local and inward 

investment to match the strategy and to meet anticipated needs over the plan period’. 

 

Employment data was available from a range of sources and had been used to develop 

evidence base material to ensure that identified needs for employment floor space were 

matched with deliverable allocations.  Specific study work consistent with Government 

requirements on methodology had been undertaken to inform the Local Plan and the 

Garden Communities including reports on: 

• Employment Land Needs Assessment (ELNA) (NLP) 

• North Essex Garden Communities Employment and Demographic Study (SQW 

and Cambridge Econometrics) 



 

• Employment Land and Floorspace aligned with the November 2016 Objectively 

Assessed Need Report (Peter Brett Associates) 

• Employment Land Trajectory and Report (Lichfields, formerly NLP) 

 

The former Regional Spatial Strategy set a target of 14,200 employee jobs for 

Colchester between  2001-2021 which was considered to be the appropriate level to 

align with the Borough’s housing target.  The full Employment Paper, which was 

contained in an appendix to the report, illustrated that the Council was on track to meet 

this target whilst also identifying the increasingly important role played by self-

employment which accounted for around 13% of all people in employment. The majority 

of forecast job growth would not be within the B Use Class activities of office, industrial 

and warehouse accommodation but in other Use Classes. Industrial jobs in particular 

were showing a decrease, while office and non-B use jobs were providing the source of 

employment growth. 

 

The calculation of how much land would be needed to meet employment growth was 

developed through the use of forecasts and models which translated population and 

employment figures into floor space requirements.  The Council’s consultants, Peter 

Brett, had advised that the EEFM figure of 928 jobs a year was the most appropriate 

modelling figure to use. Recent work on the employment trajectory had identified that the 

Council would need to identify further employment land over the plan period of between 

22 and 55.8 ha to allow for market choice, churn and expansion. 

 

The Employment Land Trajectory prepared by Lichfields involved the detailed 

consideration of the sites that might meet the identified demand for future employment 

land and provides the information on suitability and deliverability to back up the 

allocation of 44.2 hectares of employment land shown in the Local Plan. A total of 25 

sites were considered initially of which 15 sites were examined in detail and each was 

allocated to a five-year period: short-term, 2017-22; medium-term, 2022-27; and long-

term, 2027-2033.  

 

The emerging proposals for the two Garden Communities were examined in a report 

commissioned to assess the deliverability of employment aspirations as stated in the 

Garden Community objectives listed in Policy SP7 of the Local Plan -  ‘Provide and 

promote opportunities for employment within each new community and within 

sustainable commuting distance of it.’ The report had concluded that the job growth 

aspirations were realistic assuming continuing political commitment and proactive 

delivery on the part of local authorities to ensure that the new communities followed 

through on their innovative and comprehensive approach to sustainable growth.   The 

Colchester Braintree Borders Garden Community was anticipated to generate 1.17 jobs 

and Tendring/Colchester Borders Garden Community 1.55 jobs per dwelling. 18.75% of 

jobs were anticipated to be homeworking, 15% would be ‘local service’ and the 

remainder principally office based. For the plan period to 2033, an additional 4.5 

hectares of employment floor space providing 18,134 m2 of office space for the Borough 



 

employment land was allocated in the two garden communities. Both garden 

communities were anticipated to appeal to younger working age adults and young 

families for whom the incidence of home working was considered to be relatively high, 

continuing national and local trends. In addition, Colchester was anticipated to attract 

more, higher order, professional and service functions and to develop further as a hub 

for leisure and tourism and as a retail destination, providing jobs both centrally and 

within the communities themselves for its residents, including increasing health care and 

other public service opportunities. Colchester/Braintree Borders connections with the 

A12, A120, the Great Eastern Main Line and the Gainsborough Line along with benefits 

from the expansion of Stansted Airport were likely to attract professional and service 

jobs, back offices, and linkage to the logistics supply chain.  Whilst Tendring/Colchester 

Borders location close to the University of Essex and to central Colchester was expected 

to benefit from and be a major contributor to the growth of both, especially knowledge-

based B1 jobs and those that supported them. 

 

The Strategic Economic Areas (SEAs) were the best employment sites in the Borough 

and were proposed to be retained to meet anticipated needs over the plan period 

although recent evidence suggested the boundaries of each SEA needed to be 

reassessed. The Northern Gateway and Severalls SEA responded to the potential to 

maximise its prime location adjacent to Junctions 28 and 29 of the A12, for the retention 

and expansion of the Business Park and for opportunities to deliver an enhanced sports 

and leisure hub. The Knowledge Gateway and University SEA reflected opportunities 

associated with the growth plans for the University of Essex and the benefits linked to 

the new garden community to the east of Colchester within which additional land to 

expand the Knowledge Gateway was expected to be allocated. The third SEA at 

Stanway continued to be a favoured location for strategic economic opportunities taking 

advantage of good access to the A12 and A120. The Stanway SEA had been reviewed 

and reflected planning approvals and the decreasing demand for traditional employment 

land. The recently allowed planning appeal for significant retail development on the 

Tollgate site would, if implemented, reduce this SEA by 11.75 hectares. 

 

The draft Local Plan sought to take account of some non-B uses and their floor space 

requirement through special policies focussing on the class economic uses provided 

within centres as well as North Station and Hythe special policy areas and the 

Colchester Zoo. Other sectors which would be important were health and social care, as 

well as construction. 

 

Colchester’s employment policies and allocations set a strategic long-term direction for 

investment to deliver B use jobs with a range of interventions planned by the Council 

and partners to drive delivery of these sites, to add value to them and their occupiers 

and potentially increase the overall employment level of the Borough and its prosperity 

beyond what the market would otherwise be likely to provide. The Council would play an 

important role in adopting a proactive approach to securing inward investment and 

support for the expansion of local businesses through enhancing digital connectivity and 



 

the opening of the Creative Business Centre on Queen Street.  In addition funding bids 

were being developed and submitted and there had been significant success with 

infrastructure funding from the South East Local Economic Partnership Local Growth 

Fund and from the Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy. Further 

bids were being made to Highways England, the Department for Communities and Local 

Government and the Department for Culture, Media and Sport. 

 

The Committee members gave full and detailed consideration to the report and the 

comments made by the speakers. In particular, the following comments were made: 

Councillor Barber: 

• He was disappointed that the Committee was not able to make amendments to 

the draft Local Plan but acknowledged that the Planning Inspectorate would make the 

final determination of the Plan; 

• He agreed that homeworking levels were increasing but was sceptical of the 

anticipated increased proportion of homeworking; 

• He was particularly concerned about the development of the garden communities 

as well as the importance of the timely delivery of a rapid transport system and sought 

assurances about the timescales in relation to that. 

Councillor Jowers: 

• Continued to maintain that the West Tey proposals were premature, given the 

lack of confirmation about the realignment of the A120 and widening of the A12; 

• He considered the proportion of people travelling to London from a development 

at West Tey would be much higher than officers suggested; 

• The impact of a garden community development at West Tey would be felt across 

the whole southern arc of Colchester, particularly given the lack of transport mediation; 

• He was of the view that positive outcomes from the Middlewick Ranges 

development needed to be carefully planned with local residents being involved in the 

outcome; 

• He was concerned about recent incidences of congestion around Mersea and the 

Peldon road junction and sought a reduction in the numbers of residential units 

envisaged for Mersea Island; 

• He made reference to the loss of brown field sites which had been used for 

housing development in the past; 

• He was not opposed to the submission of the draft Local Plan in its current form 

as it would be for the Planning Inspectorate to determine and he did not want the 

Council to become vulnerable to ad hoc development. 

Councillor Chapman: 

• He was concerned about the decline of manufacturing industry and the 

associated fall in wealth creation in the borough; 

• He acknowledged the increase in numbers of people who wanted to spend their 

leisure time visiting tourism destinations and agreed that this was having an impact on 

areas like Mersea and Dedham; 

• He was encouraged that the minutes from the Committee meetings would form 

part of the evidence base presented to the Planning Inspectorate; 



 

Councillor Ellis: 

• He acknowledged the impact of caravan parks and the extension to their periods 

of occupation for those living around the Mersea Island area; 

• He strongly disputed the statement anticipating only 7% of residents from the 

West Tey garden community travelling to London for work as he considered this was 

clearly unrealistic; 

• He acknowledged the potential for employment growth and better paid 

employment associated with the East Colchester garden community in the light of its 

proximity to the Knowledge Gateway, however, he questioned what mechanisms would 

drive the creation of new job opportunities for the West Tey garden communities; 

• He sought clarification on the ability of residents employed in lower paid jobs 

being in a position to buy houses within the garden community developments which 

were being built with high design criteria and at a 10% premium; 

• He disputed the proportion of people anticipated to be working from home; 

• He sought clarification in relation to the timeframe for the delivery of the rapid 

transport solution. 

Councillor Barlow: 

• He referred to underlying assumptions in the report and sought clarification in 

relation to the accommodation of smart cities and the linkage of infrastructure with the 

cultural and creative industries; 

• He also asked about the reasons behind the projected fall in numbers of workers 

within the education sector. 

Councillor Scott-Boutell: 

• She referred to the conversion of unused retail units into residential properties as 

well as the growth in existing businesses looking for improved office space and the need 

for these trends to be factored into the Local Plan process. 

Councillor Warnes: 

• He welcomed the paper and acknowledged the complexities of accurate 

forecasting; 

• He agreed with the need to demonstrate more confidence in the ability of 

Colchester to create jobs and to use the positive interventions to increase job 

opportunities. 

 

The Chairman was of the view that the inclusion of a site within the draft Local plan 

document did not necessarily mean that the development would be certain to be 

implemented. However he was concerned at the potential ability of developers to appeal 

refusal of planning applications arguing that the Council did not have an adequate five 

year supply of housing land. 

 

The Transportation Policy Manager gave details of information from recent census data 

about projected external trips from the garden communities, explaining that 60% were 

expected to work in Colchester, whilst only 7% would travel to London, with greater 

proportions travelling to Braintree and Tendring. He also confirmed that the mass rapid 

transport system was likely to come forward earlier than the indications in the report 



 

which would therefore reduce the number of journeys from the garden community’s 

developments. 

 

The Enterprise Officer explained that the proportion of people homeworking had 

increased significantly since 2011 and the introduction of 5G technology was likely to 

have a further impact on these levels, together with the ability of employers to reduce 

overhead costs by introducing more flexible working arrangements. He explained the 

use of recognised external companies who provided modelling data to help local 

authorities align jobs and housing delivery targets. He attributed the fall in workers within 

the education sector to the increased use of technology. He acknowledged predictions 

were difficult over a 15 year timeframe and that modelling tended to work best across a 

national economy rather than at a more local level. He acknowledged the movement of 

employers from London to places like Chelmsford and confirmed that work was ongoing 

to identify employers who may be interested in moving further north to Colchester. 

 

The Strategic Director considered that areas of new housing developments were likely to 

be at the forefront of innovation and so the incidence of improved technology, new jobs 

and homeworking was likely to be greater in these locations. He further considered that 

Colchester had a track record of successfully delivering new jobs, whilst the garden 

communities’ delivery agency would be seeking to concentrate its goals on achieving 

high levels of employment. He confirmed that further information was likely to continue to 

be added to the employment evidence base and he anticipated that more detail would 

be available in the Autumn in relation to the garden communities’ evidence base. He 

acknowledged the difficulty of predicting where future employment growth would come 

from but made an analogy to the growth of the Paxman company which had been at the 

forefront of diesel engine design. He referred to Colchester’s success in generating good 

jobs over a number of decades and over a variety of sectors. He considered it was likely 

that growth would come from health and creative industries, aided by direct intervention 

mechanisms inherent in the garden community concept. There were also changes 

anticipated in relation to new technology and the delivery body for the garden 

communities would generate new jobs, particularly in an area already well known for its 

job creation successes. He further acknowledged the inevitability of residents continuing 

to commute to London for work but also referred to a more recent trend in employers 

relocating out of London to take advantage of the extra road and rail capacity for 

commuters travelling in the opposite direction. He further acknowledged the acceptability 

of losing some of the older employment building stock on the grounds that it would be 

preferable to seek renewal of this sector to provide for expansion and growth. It was far 

more unfortunate in instances where usable employment premises were being vacated 

in order to accommodate conversions to residential use. 

 

RESOLVED that the contents of the report be noted. 

 

116 Local Plan Transport Position Paper  



 

Councillor Jowers (in respect of his Vice-Chairmanship of Essex County Council) 

declared a non-pecuniary interest in this item pursuant to the provisions of 

Meetings General Procedure Rule 7(5). 

 

Victoria Weaver addressed the Committee pursuant to the provisions of Meetings 

General Procedure Rule 5(3). She explained her reservations about the West Tey 

proposals due to concerns about road congestion on routes around Colchester North rail 

station and the need for improvements as soon as possible. She was of the view that the 

use of buses was undervalued as there was potential for increased bus travel to take 

traffic away from the roads. She considered the use of buses needed to be incentivised 

to a greater extent as well as the increased use of less frequented rails stations locally. 

 

The Chairman confirmed that Colchester North station had an important impact on his 

ward. He has collected over 8,000 signatures to a petition about congestion which was 

submitted to Essex County Council. He was aware that work was ongoing and explained 

that developers could only be required to provide for mitigation in relation to issues 

which were directly attributable to each development proposal. He considered the cost of 

bus travel to be the greatest reason for complaint as it continued to be cheaper to drive 

into the town centre and park than to use a bus as an alternative. He was aware of 

subsidised bus routes but these were diminishing a needed to be reconsidered as valid 

alternatives in the future. 

 

David Broise addressed the Committee pursuant to the provisions of Meetings General 

Procedure Rule 5(3). He had been a resident of Mersea for a number of years so was 

aware of the issues affecting the Island. He was aware of the national Government’s 

policies which had associated impacts on local authorities. He also experienced the 

episodes of considerable congestion on Mersea Island, particularly over Bank Holiday 

weekends and the fact that some visitors considered £30 fines to be acceptable in order 

to park their vehicles conveniently for the day. The proposals for further development on 

the Island would only make this situation worse. 

 

Nick Chilvers addressed the Committee pursuant to the provisions of Meetings General 

Procedure Rule 5(3). He referred to the roads in Colchester which were known to have 

poor levels of recorded emissions. He was of the view that the locations and 

corresponding emission levels needed to be openly published so that residents and road 

users were better informed. He was concerned about the ‘wedge’ between Mersea Road 

and the Hythe and considered this needed to be addressed. The report in the 

Committee’s agenda implied that there was not a significant transport problem in 

Colchester but he considered this to be misleading. 

 

Councillor Cory attended and, with the consent of the Chairman, addressed the 

Committee. He was concerned that the report contained no reference to air pollution in 

the town. He was of the view that intelligent ways of dealing with congestion and cleaner 

forms of transport needed to be considered. He advocated the consideration of options 



 

and visionary designs for the rapid transport system which needed to be implemented in 

conjunction with the first residential developments. His main concern was transport 

which needed to include a rapid transport solution which was green, sustainable and 

innovative, in return for which the Council would need to demonstrate its willingness to 

work with Essex County Council and the Government to find the right solution. He would 

also support a spur to Mersea if required. He referred to the impact on Wivenhoe and 

the difficult daily traffic situation at the Clingoe Hill junction. He advocated solutions 

including both buses and cycles. He explained Wivenhoe residents’ requirement for 

separation from the proposed East Colchester garden community and asked that a 

green buffer be identified to protect Wivenhoe from the new community. He also referred 

to his awareness of work being planned by Essex County Council to alleviate some of 

these issues. 

 

The Committee considered a report by the Assistant Director Policy and Corporate 

giving details of the key issues for transportation and growth associated with the Local 

Plan, requested by members of the Committee at the last meeting. 

 

Paul Wilkinson, Transportation Policy Manager, presented the report and, together with 

Alan Lindsay, Essex County Council’s Transport Strategy and Engagement Manager 

and Martin Mason, Essex County Council’s Strategic Development Engineer responded 

to members questions. It was explained that planning and transportation were closely 

linked and referenced in the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) with the 

requirement to develop transport evidence to support the Local Plan as set out in 

national Planning Policy Guidance (PPG) whilst the responsibility for delivery of transport 

infrastructure and services lay with a number of public and private sector bodies. 

Transportation data was available from a range of sources and has been used to 

develop evidence base material.  Specific study work has been undertaken to inform the 

emerging Local Plan and the proposed Garden Communities and design work was being 

undertaken by various bodies to develop solutions for improving the strategic transport 

infrastructure. 

 

There is a high level of vehicle movements in Colchester in the peak hours, resulting in 

congestion at certain times of the day in certain locations. The operation of the network 

had an impact on the economic growth of the Borough through increased journey times 

and unreliable and unpredictable delivery times for goods and services.  

In addition the high level of traffic, mix of vehicles and the nature of some of the streets 

in the urban area resulted in poor air quality. Traffic modelling suggested a 40% growth 

by 2032 in the number of vehicle trips in peak periods compared to 2007.  The modelling 

also suggested an increase in queuing and travel time, a small decrease in the average 

speed and 200 locations in each of the peaks, where the demand was indicated to be 

greater than the capacity. 

 

A range of measures and potential solutions had been suggested from the modelling 

which included physical and management improvements to the road network as well as 



 

investment in sustainable transport, details of which were set out in the appendix to the 

report. Transport policies in the emerging Local Plan also promoted a range of measures 

to support growth including combinations of traffic management, infrastructure and 

sustainable transport measures, with improvements planned to: 

• The local walking and cycle network 

• Local public transport services 

• The local road network 

• Strategic road and rail network and services 

• Parking policy including the provision of electric vehicle charging. 

 

The Garden Community approach provided an opportunity to plan around a step change 

in integrated and sustainable transport systems for the North Essex area that put 

walking, cycling and rapid public transit networks and connections at the heart of growth, 

encouraging and incentivising more sustainable active travel patterns. A number of the 

key strategic projects were already at the feasibility and design stages including: 

• A12 Widening junction 19 to 25 

• A120 improvements, Braintree to A12 

• Great Eastern Mainline upgrade 

• Investment in a new train fleet by Greater Anglia 

• Rapid transit. 

 

The Council was continuing partnership work with Essex County Council and other 

transport infrastructure and service providers to develop and deliver solutions with, for 

example, a requirement for developers to produce Transport Statements and/or 

Assessments and potentially to deliver directly or make financial contribution to mitigate 

against the impact of their development. To enable funding to be sought from other 

bodies, investment was required in feasibility and design to develop business cases and 

make submissions for funding. The major funding sources included Central Government 

through investment in the strategic road and rail network, South East Local Enterprise 

Partnership Growth Funds, the Housing Infrastructure Fund, the Garden Communities 

land value capture schemes, and various grant opportunities as they arose. 

 

The Chairman was concerned that the proposed new trains for the Greater Anglia route 

would not increase capacity as the carriages would not provide for additional seating. He 

also made reference to the limited success of the park and ride facility in Colchester. He 

made a plea, in relation to Section 106 mitigation, for Essex County Council to consider 

alternative solution other than cycle paths. 

 

The Transportation Policy Manager explained that Greater Anglia were providing for a 

whole fleet replacement with the biggest increase in capacity being for the Norwich 

rolling stock which would remove the locomotive and guards’ vans. He was aware that 

Greater Anglia had quoted a 55% increase across the whole of the region which equated 

to 32,000 extra seats during the morning peak. In addition, there would be provision for 

extra track at Witham to move freight from the mainline. 



 

 

The Committee members gave full and detailed consideration to the report. In particular, 

the following comments were made: 

 

Councillor Jowers: 

• He asked when announcements would be made in relation to the A120 and A12, 

commenting that currently access from the southern side of the A12 was particularly 

poor and future improvements would make the southern located villages more desirable; 

• He referred to the entry and exit route to Mersea Island which included the blind 

bend at Dawes Lane, meeting with traffic from the various caravan parks at East 

Mersea; 

• He was encouraged by the discussions relating to the Southern Relief Road but 

was concerned that the processes associated with the North Essex Parking Partnership 

and the Local Highways Panel were slowing down processes; 

• He questioned whether it was necessary to seek up to 200 residential units on 

Mersea Island if the site at Middlewick and the garden communities proposals were 

proceeding. 

Councillor Barlow: 

• He was satisfied with the report but considered it to be contributing to the problem 

of increased traffic as it did not adequately address the issue of alternative forms of 

transport. 

Councillor Barber: 

• He indicated his preference for the report to include more detail on individual 

roads and generally for greater consideration to road infrastructure prior to residential 

development taking place. 

Councillor Ellis: 

• He questioned the status of the garden community proposals at West Tey and 

whether the submitted draft Local Plan would indicate that these proposals were 

contingent upon the outcome of the A120 consultation; 

• He was of the view that funding from developments in Stanway needed to be 

directed to improvements on the A12; 

• He questioned the use of Section 106 funds for cycle paths and asked for 

statistics on the number of cyclists using the paths and projections on the number of car 

journeys prevented as a result. 

Councillor Chapman: 

• He was of the view that a number of issues were affected by people’s 

unwillingness to consider alternatives to cars for short journeys; 

• He also referred to travel between Essex and Suffolk which was badly affected by 

the narrow and badly designed road network and questioned whether any proposals 

were impending in this connection. 

Councillor Scott-Boutell: 

• She was concerned about the number of vehicle movements per day associated 

with the schools on Winstree Road which were not possible to manage by means of 

transport plans alone as these did not include effective means of enforcement; 



 

• She considered it would not be feasible to plan for all children walking to school 

as so many were dropped off from cars on their parents’ journey to work. 

Councillor Fox: 

• He welcomed the implementation of a travel consultation for Colchester along the 

lines of one recently utilised in Chelmsford; 

• He was of the view that efforts needed to be made to encourage schools to 

participate in plans for the garden communities in order to ensure commitment to 

alternative transport measures; 

• He speculated which body was ultimately responsible for delivering transport 

modal shift. 

Councillor Warnes: 

• He considered it important to understand the challenges faced by people with 

mobility impairment, particularly in relation to maintenance of bus routes; 

• He was also interested in the detail of the bus strategy currently being formulated 

by Essex County Council. 

 

The Transport Strategy and Engagement Manager explained that the A12 improvements 

had commitment and funding. It involved issues which needed improvement such as 

limited access junctions at Hatfield Peverel and Maldon and he anticipated an 

announcement on the preferred route would be made during September or October 

2017. The realignment of the A120 was not an Essex County Council project although 

the County Council had been leading on the feasibility Study rather than Highways 

England. He anticipated that a position statement on Essex County Council’s preferred 

option would be published in October or November 2017 but the final decision would be 

a matter for Highways England to determine. He hoped it would be include in in RIS2 

which would be announce in September or October 2018 and which would provide a 

start on site timescale of 2023 with completion in 2026. He considered the cost of the 

scheme may have a considerable impact as the funds available for RIS2 were unknown, 

but Essex County Council was working to maximise the benefits of the scheme wherever 

it could. He was of the view that Essex County Council had a good track record in 

balanced proposals, utilising alternative forms of transport and he considered Colchester 

Council was similar in this regard. He also confirmed that nothing significant had yet 

happened in relation to a Colchester Southern Relief Road., he acknowledged that there 

were many definitions of infrastructure and cited, as an example of Essex County 

Council’s commitment and level of intent to real improvements in Colchester, the forward 

funding of the Northern Approach Road 3. In terms of car journeys for short journeys, he 

referred to issues associated with school transport and the reluctance of people to walk 

or use cycles for these journeys. In terms of the benefits of cycle routes, he offered to 

circulate relevant statistical information to the Committee members after the meeting, as 

he did not have it to hand. He also offered to circulate to members of the Committee 

details of the Bus Strategy together with details of a transportation blue print for the 

Colchester area 

 

The Transportation Policy Manager was of the view that the garden communities needed 



 

to be designed for walking and cycling so that people feel comfortable with these 

methods of transport. In terms of modal shift, the Council had willing partnerships which 

were working well but problems existed in relation to identifying champions and funding 

streams. He considered more success would be forthcoming if more businesses were 

prepared to make a change. 

 

RESOLVED that the contents of the report together with the appendix be noted and the 

invaluable contributions made to the discussion by Alan Lindsay and  Martin Mason be 

welcomed. 

 

117 Local Plan Consultation  

John Akker addressed the Committee pursuant to the provisions of Meetings General 

Procedure Rule 5(3). He wished to put on record his thanks to the planning officers for 

assisting with the Stop 350 group submission to the Local Plan consultation. He 

considered much more attention needed to be given to public engagement with the 

people of Colchester which could have been undertaken far more imaginatively. He felt 

the public had been left behind in all the discussions. In terms of Mersea Island, 1,200 

residents were involved but many were willing to forego their right to make 

representations in order to facilitate a joint submission by all. He also sought assurances 

regarding conversations with the Chief Executive of the Ipswich and Colchester 

Hospitals. He considered that people were concerned that the hospital would not be able 

to deal with the additional number of residents planned for the Borough. 

 

The Committee considered a report by the Assistant Director Policy and Corporate 

giving details of the approach taken to the consultation on the Publication draft of the 

Local Plan which had been the subject of criticism at the Committee’s previous meeting. 

 

Karen Syrett, Place Strategy Manager, presented the report and responded to members 

questions. She also referred to the Addendum Sheet which set out an amendment to 

paragraph 4.12 of the report. It was explained that the preparation of Local Plans was 

governed by legislation, whilst the detailed procedural aspects of the examination were 

not prescribed. However, the Planning Inspectorate had published guidance and 

practice notes which provided the main operational framework for the examination of 

plans which had been used to ensure the publication and submission of planning 

documents followed the correct procedures. 

 

Much of the criticism related to difficulties in using the website and the format of the 

response form, in response to which the following actions were taken: 

• Two training sessions for parish councils; 

• Guidance notes; 

• A word version and PDF of the form available on the website and in hard copy; 

• A ‘banner’ on the home page of the website directing to the right page and further 

updated to improve prominence; 



• A ‘help’ link on the home page of the consultation portal itself;

• Guidance notes taken to the consultation events;

• Email, telephone contact details and individual help provided.

The purpose of the examination by the Planning Inspector was to consider whether the 

plan complied with the legal requirements, the duty to co-operate and was sound. The 

Council used an identical representation form to Braintree and Tendring which was 

made available on request or from the website and was accepted for return by post or 

email, all of which followed the Planning Inspectorate model form and guidance notes. 

Only those representations made within the defined consultation period would be taken 

into account by the Inspector as part of the examination and the guidance made it clear 

that when making a representation seeking a change to the published plan, it should be 

as specific as possible about the issue and the changes needed to make the document 

legally compliant or sound. Experience from previous consultations had shown that 

representations which did not include details as to why the document was unsound or 

did not specify what policy or paragraph the comments related to were not included in 

the Inspectors evaluation. For this reason people were advised to state if they thought 

the plan complied with these requirements and if not what change was required. 

It was estimated approximately 1,000 representations had been received, the vast 

majority of which were submitted electronically/using the specified form. However, this 

figure would change as work progressed transcribing representations submitted in other 

forms. No representations had been rejected and all would be passed to the 

Inspectorate. It was understood that Tendring had received approximately 200 

representations to its Plan and Braintree had received between 400 and 500  

The Place Strategy Manager also explained that she and her team were keen to listen to 

suggestions for better forms of engagement. She referred to a forthcoming meeting with 

the health service providers and offered to circulate to members of the Committee, a 

brief summary of the meeting. She explained that the team continued to work through 

the 1,200 representations received in response to the consultation. Many were still being 

logged individually as use of the online portal had accounted for only 60% of responses. 

The portal responses were easy to validate and therefore more efficient to process and 

she welcomed the combined approach adopted by Mr Akker on behalf of the Stop 350 

group. She confirmed that although online consultation responses or the individual use 

of the pro-forma had been encouraged, no individual emailed response had been 

rejected, despite the fact that these had taken far longer to process, some having been 

submitted without names or addresses. Given the short space of time since the deadline 

for submissions, it had not been possible to provide the Committee members with a 

summary of the consultation responses, although this would be provided at the 

Committee’s next meeting. All submissions made by means of the online portal were 

available to view from the Council’s website and, as individual emailed submissions 

were processed, these would also become available for viewing. 

RESOLVED that the contents of the report be noted.


